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Enclosure 1a



DRAFT ICAS Minutes of Meeting
Monday, February 5, 2015

10:00 am – 3:00 pm
The Oakland Center in the Transpacific Centre

1000 Broadway, Suite 109 – Room 3

http://icas-ca.org 
In Attendance:
CSU Senate:
Steven Filling, Chair; Christine Miller, Vice Chair; Susan Gubernat, Secretary; Praveen Soni, Member-at-Large; Julie Chisholm, Member-at-Large; and Tracy Butler, Director 

CCC Senate:
David Morse, President; Craig Rutan, South Representative; Michelle Grimes-Hillman, South Representative; and Julie Adams, Executive Director

UC Senate: 
Mary Gilly, Chair; J. Daniel Hare, Vice Chair; Tony Smith (via phone: sub for Tracy Larrabee); Bruce Cooperstein, UCOPE Chair; and Hilary Baxter, Executive Director
Consent Calendar

Approval of the February 5, 2015 Agenda

Agenda was approved with no changes

Approval of the December 15, 2014 Meeting Notes

December minutes were approved as amended
Approval of the September 26, 2014 Meeting Notes

September minutes were approved
ICAS Legislative day planning/update 

A meeting room in the Capitol is being arranged.  Invitations to various Legislators and their staff are ongoing.  Chair Filling asked ICAS members to make suggestions for additional invitees.
Suggestions were made to invite Lark Park (the Governor’s special advisor on education), Senate and Assembly education/higher education committee Chairs, the Senate President pro Tempore (Kevin de León); Assembly Speaker Toni Atkins, key members of the Legislative Analyst’s Office and the department of Finance.  Advocacy efforts will begin at 8:30 a.m. on April 13th.
General Announcements - Chair/President Reports
· Mary Gilly, Chair, UC Academic Senate

The Governor appointed a new UC Regent member on January 2nd.
The recent UC Regents meeting ran longer than usual as there was a great deal of discussion and debate on a number of controversial items.  Some of the items considered on their agenda included: salaries of three recently appointed UCOP officers; academic achievement of athletes; and an update on the confidential advocacy offices being set up on campuses to deal with sexual assault.
In November, the Governor proposed that he and President Napolitano explore, among other things, 3 year degrees and online education.  Their first meeting took place a week ago and during the 3 hour discussion, included the input of a few outside experts.
UC is still concerned about the proposed constitutional amendment which would adversely affect their autonomy. Although there have been predictions it would pass if it were on the ballot, a similar proposal was forwarded in 2009 which did not come to fruition.  The UC Academic Senate opposes the proposed constitutional amendment.

Chair Gilly will be attending the next meeting of the UC Ventures Innovation Council (UC Ventures is a $250 million program approved by the UC Board of Regents for the purpose of investing in innovation emerging from the UC).  Though there are currently no UC faculty members on the Council, Chair Gilly has been invited to attend its meetings.
· David Morse, President, CCC Academic Senate 
A statewide task force on the economy, workforce and job creation has been established.  Its purpose is to investigate impediments and to make statewide policy recommendations.  There has been only one meeting so far.  There are currently 4 faculty members on the task force (including a co-chair).  As the task force moves forward with its charge, CCC will keep ICAS up to date on developments. 
They have reached the Board of Governors’ goal on transfer degrees (in terms of the number of degrees that were to be developed).  There are still a few issues that need to be “cleaned up” but they are being addressed.

CCC fared well in the Governor’s budget.  They were hoping for dedicated funding for full-time faculty and special development.  Though the budget did provide funding for a number of needed items, it did not provide it for full-time faculty and special development, specifically.
The CCC Academic Senate is currently planning for its next plenary session (April 9-11 in San Francisco).  The theme is “Thriving Under Pressure”.  They will be working on that agenda this weekend.  They would be happy to have members from the academic leadership of the CSU and UC attend.

Special thanks to Chairs Filling and Gilly for their contributions to the Course Identification (C-ID) letter (which addresses the importance of faculty being in charge of C-ID).  The request for applications for that grant have been released.  CCC sent requests to find out how many districts might be interested in applying. Initially, they have received five responses.
Statewide Adult Education discussions are ongoing as well as their Common Assessment and Online Education Initiative.

Last weekend at an academic leadership event, Chair Morse met an individual from an organization called “Evolve”.  They are working on a campaign for Prop 13 reform.  http://www.evolve-ca.org/.

· Steven Filling, Chair of ICAS and CSU Academic Senate

ASCSU is currently trying to work with CSU administration to develop an Academic Freedom policy.  The current policy dates to 1971 and is about two sentences long.  This no longer addresses the challenges that must be faced.
ASCSU has recently acted on the notion of non-tenure track faculty being involved in shared governance.  CSU’s tenure track density has decreased system-wide in the last 20 years by 56% (by headcount…by instructional time, it’s much larger).  Consequently, there has been increased pressure on the remaining tenure-track faculty to take on more and more (curriculum design, shared governance, etc).  The hope is to enable more non-tenure track faculty to participate in the endeavor of shared governance.
At the ASCSU’s January plenary, they issued a statement on the proposed changes to Title II – teacher education.  There is a proposal to change Title II at the federal levels so that testing results are not only used to evaluate students, but also be used to evaluate teachers.
The trend to fund higher education seems to be shifting now.  There have been a number of Legislative staff and committee consultants who have reached out to the ASCSU asking for more information so they might more fully understand and support the effort to continue or even increase that trend.  Already there seems to be a greater understanding and appreciation of the vital role of faculty and faculty hiring in higher education.

There have been several conversations between ASCSU leadership and CSU General Counsel about having a definitive statement on the Bagley-Keen act and it’s applicability to Academic Senates.  As more information is available and General Counsel completes their historical review on the origins of Academic Senates, Chair Filling will bring updates to ICAS.

Dr. Loren Blanchard will be the newly appointed CSU Executive Vice Chancellor of Academic and Student Affairs (a new title) and will be replacing Executive Vice Chancellor Ephraim Smith.  He comes to the CSU from Xavier University of Louisiana. 
CCC Bachelor’s Degrees
On a Wednesday evening in January, CSU Chancellor White received a communication from CCC Chancellor Bryce outlining 15 of the CCC’s Baccalaureate degree offerings, the institutions offering them, the title of the degree and a very short description of the degree.  Feedback on whether the degrees duplicated CSU offerings was requested by Friday of that same week.

CSU Chancellor White discussed the Bryce email with Chair Filling and it was agreed an informed response was not possible in only 2 days.

CSU received more detailed information about the degrees and course offerings and is seeking input from the campuses.  February 24th is the revised date for CSU’s response.

As the review by both the UC and CSU continues, there is indication of some duplication and concern over the possible unintended consequences to these two segments.
ICAS involvement in CCC development of BA
The degree in question is actually a BDMS.  It is the degree in mortuary science proposal that Cypress college put forward.  There were two references in the proposal that referenced ICAS.  One outlined their understanding of the need for 60 lower division and 60 upper division units (the 120 model).  But, it also references curricular items “currently under review by ICAS”.

However, there is no review currently.  Chair Morse agreed to approach the author of the narrative and ask them to remove it from the proposal as the topic is not under review by ICAS and the statement therefore is inaccurate. The concern is that others reading the proposal will perceive that it is accurate.  Chair Morse will follow up and feels it was a simple misunderstanding.
CA-OER (California Open Education Resources) Council - reflection on first year and moving forward in the second year 

Chair Filling shared Assistant Vice Chancellor Gerry Hanley’s latest CA-OER Council progress report with ICAS members, via email.  
Agreement was made on ICAS’ January conference call to continue with the budget as proposed for faculty re-assigned time, faculty reviewer stipends and travel expenses related to meeting attendance.
But, in the larger perspective, ICAS – by nature of its role as the official entity of oversight for this project  -  must be provided with regular updates and reports, submitted by Council Chair Katherine Harris on budget, metrics, and  future goals for the project (in the coming year) as well as the accomplishments, lessons learned and goals achieved (or not), during the Council’s previous year.
Chairs Filling, Morse and Gilly will compose a list of questions to send to the CA-OER Council Chair next week, requesting responses before the end of February, 2015.
Natural Science Competency Statement 

ICAS members were given copies of the revised competency statement.  The technology section was consolidated and the engineering section was expanded.  It has been proofed and the changes requested at ICAS’ previous meeting have been incorporated.  
ICAS will send the statement to each segment’s Academic Senate for review and comment (with input requested by the end May 2015).  From there, it will return to ICAS at its June 2015 meeting where it will be updated and sent to the science groups.  They would give feedback and return to ICAS September of 2015 with their input.
Transfer 

Methods of approaching disciplines at the local level with the issue of transfer was discussed. The CSU indicated that discipline councils are a good approach.  Often departmental Chairs have their own listserves and talk amongst themselves.  This can develop into a council of discipline Chairs who meet regularly and discuss developments in their discipline from the system-wide perspective (i.e. CSU Math and English Councils).  
Another approach is reflected in the Faculty Discipline Review Groups currently meeting with regard to SB 1440 and Transfer Model Curriculum (TMC).  These groups do tend to be much smaller than system-wide discipline councils, however.

Use of articulation officers is another.   Keeping communication open between segments can be a valuable tool in avoiding pitfalls that others have already discovered and found solutions to.  Their experiences can be valuable guides.  Utilizing the experiences of transfer relationships that currently exist between segments regionally is another resource (i.e. the relationship between some CSU campuses and the surrounding CCC campuses/feeder schools)
UC 2015-16 budget and Committee of Two 

Tuition increases, state support, the multiple stake holders involved and the impact of the Governor’s budget on the UC system were examined.  Senate budget proposals and the recent budget experiences of the CSU were also discussed.
Adjournment

---------------------------------------

Meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.

Minutes respectfully prepared by Tracy Butler
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